Church members’ Finance Report for January 2021 

Happy New Year to everyone and I pray that we will soon return to some form of normality, and that we will once again be able to worship with one another at RBC.  We have now closed off the accounts for 2020 and I can report that we have out-turned with a surplus of £3,000, which is a great achievement when one considers that offerings were £28,000 under budget due to the impact of the pandemic. We actually finished the year 

a lot better than I forecast at the November members’ meeting, with income finishing £16,000 better than forecast and expenditure being £3,000 under forecast.  This favourable end to the year was mainly driven by significant “one off” donations that we received in December, totalling £14,000.  We also received a number of payments from people who were “catching up” on their annual giving and this pushed the monthly offerings to the highest monthly offerings since March. Our cash position at the end of the year is £4,000 higher than at the end of 2019 and, of course, we no longer have an outstanding loan - praise the Lord.

For what has been a very unusual and difficult year, it is remarkable that we have finished the year with a small surplus and we are truly blessed to be in this position.  That said, we have to be mindful that our offerings were disappointingly £28,000 (8.5%) less than in 2019 (and under budget by the same amount) and that the significant increase in “one off” donations of £14,000 and the government furlough payments of £10,000 were significant factors in overcoming the impact of the shortfall in offerings. Neither of these are budgeted to happen next year, although we will receive some furlough payments. 

In terms of the overall numbers, total income finished the year £11,000 worse than budget and total expenditure was £25,000 better than budget (i.e. we spent £25,000 less than planned). We had planned for a deficit of £11,000 in 2020 (due to paying off the loan early) but because of the underspend in expenditure more than compensating for the shortfall in income, we achieved the aforementioned surplus of £3,000.

Whilst the furlough payments contributed significantly to the expenditure underspend (they reduced the cleaning team’s costs), we also made significant savings on the repair and maintenance of the church building and manses, the running costs of the church and general inactivity due to the restrictions of COVID. Looking forward, I think we have agreed (at the last members’ meeting) a robust budget for 2021 that reflects the continued uncertainties of the pandemic on our offerings, whilst recognising that expenditure will inevitably increase as life gets back to normal and we begin to incur higher levels of expenditure. 

Finally, we have recently received the latest update on the Baptist pension Scheme. You may recall that I have spoken to the members about the Baptist Union pension fund on a number of occasions and highlighted the fact that the pension fund was facing a serious shortfall. Every Baptist church, that has a contributing member to the fund, is facing a significant potential liability –the “employer debt”. I reported last year that RBC’s estimated employer debt had fallen to £240,800 (as at 30/11/19) from £506,300 (as at 30/04/17). The latest report from the Baptist Union shows that this has now fallen further to £180,400 (as at 18/12/20). We are expecting to continue to make significant additional pension contributions of £6,000pa (as part of the recovery plan) up until June 2026. We must remember, however, that whilst the sums involved are extremely significant, we have to remember that the payment of this debt is only triggered if RBC ceases to have a minister who is a member of the pension fund. This is something that we do not envisage happening and we continue, along with all other Baptist churches, to contribute the additional monthly amounts into the pension fund, as part of the BU’s plan to eradicate the deficit. 
At the end of another busy year we should give thanks for the Lord’s faithfulness and His gracious

Provision.

But who am I, and who are my people, that we should be able to give as generously as this? Everything comes from you, and we have given you only what comes from your hand. (1 Chronicles 29:14).
Craig Rowland 

Treasurer 
